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THE INLAND WETLANDS COMMISSION OF THE TOWN OF AVON HELD A MEETING ON TUESDAY, MARCH 7, 2017, AT THE AVON TOWN HALL.
Present were Clifford Thier, Chair, Michael Beauchamp, Vice Chair, Bob Breckinridge, Dean Applefield, Martha Dean (arrived at 7:15 pm), and Jed Usich.  Bryan Short was absent.  Also present were John McCahill, Planning and Community Development Specialist/Wetlands Agent, Larry Baril, Town Engineer, Mark Rinaldo, Chief of Police, and John Schmalberger, Lieutenant.
Mr. Thier called the meeting to order at 7:05 pm.
NEW APPLICATIONS:
APPL. #749– Town of Avon, owner, Brandon Robertson, Town Manager, applicant: Requests within the 100’ upland review area: 1) Construction of Police Department addition for emergency operation control; 2) Construction of Police Department storage building and associated grading and utilities; 3) Regrading to remove 9.6 cubic yards to compensate for flood volume filled by Avon Police Department building addition; 4) Construction of 10 parking spaces, related grading and retaining wall.  Location: 60 West Main Street, Parcel 4540060.
Larry Baril, Town Engineer, stated for the record that he was speaking on behalf of this application.  He said that there were four regulated activities proposed for the Police Department.  Sheet 1 of the “Proposed Storage Building and EOC Addition Avon Police Department” plans was displayed, and Mr. Baril pointed out each activity area for the Commission to see.  There is a proposed addition to the Police Department building, a proposed storage building, compensatory floor storage (because they are filling in the floodplain for the proposed building addition), and the construction of ten parking spaces (because they are eliminating three parking spaces elsewhere).  A good portion of the proposed parking lot expansion is within the 100 foot upland review area, so it is included as a regulated activity.
Mr. Baril continued to go over an enlargement of the site walk map.  He stated that he wanted to go over the site plan before turning the floor over to Mr. Rinaldo to talk about the programmatic needs of the additions.  He pointed out the 18’ x 24’ proposed building addition, and indicated that it was in the floodplain; it is 27 feet away from the wetlands.  Then he pointed out the 20’ x 30’ proposed storage building, which is 20 feet away from the wetlands, and indicated the associated grading.  He added that they would regrade the existing trail, as well, to ensure a smooth transition towards the parking lot.  Mr. Baril pointed out two utility lines associated with the proposed storage building: one for electric service and one for natural gas service, both coming from the gym building.  He pointed out the third proposed activity, which is the regarding that is required to provide compensatory flood storage.  Since they are filling in the floodplain, they need to excavate material (9.6 cubic yards).  The fourth proposed activity is to construct a retaining wall and add 10 parking spaces.  Mr. Baril indicated that this fourth activity is not as high of a priority as the other three, because funding is not in place for it yet, but he thought it would be best to discuss the entire project while they were before the Commission.
Michael Klein introduced himself as a biologist and soil scientist, with an office in West Hartford.  He stated that he marked the wetland boundary, which is shown in blue on the plan: it is largely, almost entirely, the channel of Nod Brook.  It does include some narrow overbank areas in a few places that would be classified as alluvial soils.  Mr. Klein explained that all of the soils and the entire reach of Nod Brook through the site had been previously disturbed.  If you look at the aerial photos, from as far back as the aerial photo records go, the area is essentially exactly as you see it now.  This area has changed very little since 1934.  All the soils and vegetation have been disturbed and the area is now classified as Udorthents-Urban land complex; which means that it has been transformed into buildings and pavement or it has been regraded and the original soil profile is no longer present.  The brook flows through a riprap channel; the overbank areas have all been riprapped, and in some cases landscaped.
Mr. Klein stated that the most important function of the wetlands onsite is to convey drainage from the large upstream watershed- Nod Brook.  The channel has been straightened and the banks have been made more regular to provide more rapid flood conveyance.  The hydrology is established by virtue of a water control structure downstream of the road, and by culverts under the road.  Mr. Klein stated that none of the proposed activity will occur within the limits of the wetlands or watercourse.  No wetlands or watercourses will be filled, graded, drained, dredged, altered, disturbed, channelized or affected in any way by direct physical disturbance.  Virtually all of the work occurs within the upland review area.  There is no alternative to the proposed activities based on the historical configuration of all the buildings on the site and the Town’s use of them.  He explained that they did look at the potential for indirect impacts to see if there were any recommendations they could make/ways in which the plan could be improved.  The addition to the Police Department occurs in an area that is essentially flat- there is no mass grading that’s required.  The only wetland/watercourse protection measure that is required here is standard perimeter erosion control (silt fence) and that is shown on the plan (0.03 acres).  The storage building is proposed in an area that is partly pavement and partly some second growth wooded and brush area.  There is an old retaining wall in that area; it has all been altered in the past, there is no mature native vegetation there (0.078 acres).  The flood storage area requires a very small amount of regrading.  Proper erosion control measures are shown in that area (0.02 acres).  The largest activity- the additional parking spaces (0.07 acres)- is the furthest away from the watercourse.  The entire area between that work and the watercourse is completely developed already.
Mr. Klein concluded that it is his opinion that this is considered minor in-fill development in an area that’s been used for heavy industry and municipal offices for over 100 years.  The primary function of the watercourse is flood flow conveyance, and that won’t be affected in any way.  There is a minor secondary function of flood storage and that is being adequately compensated for.  The erosion controls and stabilization measures are appropriate for the plan.  The total disturbed area for all four proposed activities is about 0.2 acres, which is a small area of disturbance in the review area associated with a significantly altered resource.  Mr. Klein stated that it is his opinion that there will be no adverse impacts on the wetlands and watercourses based on the plans that are presented.

Mr. McCahill noted that it might be appropriate for Mr. Klein to point out that right where the proposed storage building is, there is an area of pavement that is going to be removed.  So that will be a reduction of pavement in proximity to the wetlands.
Mark Rinaldo, Chief of Police, started to discuss the Avon Police Department’s needs in terms of phases.  Phase 1 is the construction of the storage facility: Mr. Rinaldo explained that they looked at different locations for it, and determined that the proposed location is the best location as far as security for the Police Department and the security of the equipment that will be stored there.  He said that there will be cameras in each building to monitor what goes on in there.  The storage facility will be used to house a regional gator (all-terrain vehicle), bike equipment, firearms cleaning station, etc.  No hazardous materials will be stored in this facility; it will just be used to clean out their back room, which currently holds everything.  Phase 2 is the Police Department addition to incorporate an expansion of the Emergency Operations Center, which Mr. Rinaldo believes is very important for the Town.  He recalled several storms in the past, during which twenty or so people were crammed into a 12’ x 15’ room, trying to keep government running.  The EOC expansion will allow the Police Department to monitor what’s going on and provide dispatch during emergencies.  He noted that the EOC can be used Town-wide to ensure government is fully functioning in cases of extreme weather or incidents.  Mr. Rinaldo briefly mentioned that Phase 3, which is not actually shown on the plans, is the internal reconstruction of the patrol building.
In response to Mr. Thier’s question, Mr. Baril stated that the floor elevation of the EOC will be at 216.5 feet, which is about 4 feet higher than the level of the floodplain.

Also responding to Mr. Thier’s question, Mr. McCahill noted that the Planning and Zoning Commission would look at these details more carefully, as this proposal needs a Site Plan Approval and Special Exception Approval from that Commission.  He explained that it is within their charge to monitor cuts and fills in the floodplain.
In response to Mr. Breckinridge’s question about the gas line in close proximity to the bank of Nod Brook, Mr. Baril explained that the area is armored against potential flood erosion.  He stated that he believes it is properly located.
Mr. Beauchamp asked if the Police Department plans to stay in this location for the next twenty to twenty five years.  He wanted to know if the Police Department is going to move to another location and be incorporated into the new Town Center.  Responding to Mr. Beauchamp’s questions, Mr. Baril stated that the new Town Center is a privately owned development intended for residential, retail, and commercial space.  He mentioned that the owner of the development suggested building a new Town Hall, but Brandon Robertson (Town Manager) was not in favor of that.  Mr. Baril noted that the Town has spent a lot of money in the last eight or ten years renovating their Town Hall buildings; the assumption being that we are going to be here for the long term.  Mr. McCahill added that most of the conversation has been about how to integrate the existing Town Hall concept into the Town Center plan, stating that we want to stay here and be a part of it, rather than move.
Mr. McCahill confirmed for Ms. Dean that flood issues are zoning issues.
In response to Mr. Usich’s question about parking spaces, Mr. Baril answered that he believes the 10 additional parking spaces proposed on the plans will be sufficient.

In response to Mr. Applefield’s question about alternative locations for the storage building, Mr. Rinaldo answered that they have been discussing this project for the past 10 years or so.  They considered placing a storage facility behind the patrol building, but it was too close to Route 44 and there was no security there.  Mr. Baril noted that they would require a zoning variance for that location because of setbacks and the proximity to the street, and Mr. Rinaldo added that the State would require a permit as well.  He said that they also considered the location between the gym building and Building #7.  Mr. Baril explained that there was storm drainage and two mature sycamore trees there that they would have to disturb.  Mr. Rinaldo stated that the proposed location is the best option, as far as accessibility, security, and public safety.
Mr. McCahill noted that the proposed building location between the gym and Building #7 was actually 3 feet closer to the wetlands, so that is another reason why that alternative was rejected.

Mr. Rinaldo confirmed for Mr. Applefield that the storage facility would only be used by the Police Department.
In response to Mr. Applefield’s question about the retaining wall being removed, Mr. Baril answered that it is now defunct.

In response to Mr. Applfield’s question about any endangered species that could be impacted by the proposed activities, Mr. Klein answered that there are no known endangered species that have been reported in this area.  He stated that, from a seasonal standpoint, he wasn’t able to conduct a detailed biological survey at this time of year, but everything he saw while he was on the site was typical and common in the urbanized/suburbanized riparian corridor.

In response to Mr. Applefield’s question about approval conditions, Mr. McCahill stated that they have been discussing this project in-house for about three or four months and all the issues have been ironed out.  He feels as though his recommendations have been adequately incorporated into the plans throughout the process, so he has no additional conditions to the standard approval conditions.
Mr. Beauchamp motioned to approve APPL #749, subject to the standard approval conditions.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Breckinridge, received unanimous approval.
OUTSTANDING APPLICATIONS:  
COMMUNICATIONS FROM THE PUBLIC:
OTHER BUSINESS:
STAFF COMMENTS:  
Regarding 232 Avon Mountain Road, Mr. McCahill reported that they are working on preparing an application that will come before this Commission in the near future.  He said that he hopes this will prevent the Town from having to go to court.

AUTHORIZED AGENT APPROVALS: 
APPROVAL OF MINUTES:  February 7, 2017
Ms. Dean stated that she had raised an issue at the last meeting regarding how specific the minutes are, and how they are unlike any other Town’s meeting minutes.  She said that the minutes have become more and more detailed, almost like a transcript, verbatim.  Other towns have much more generic minutes, and the audio recordings are available if anyone wishes to listen to them.  Ms. Dean would suggest that we move in the direction of more generic minutes because it is hard to even review them.  She also feels as though reading them has a “chilling effect”.  She doesn’t think it is necessary to have a Commissioner’s name attached to their questions: “We should be acting like a Commission; it’s not an individual show”.  She offered to bring in examples of what makes for good meeting minutes.
Mr. Usich asked about best practices for meeting minutes, to which Mr. McCahill responded that he thought we were already following best practices for meeting minutes.  He stated that the same practices have been followed for the 22 years that he has been here: we use the same format for the Planning and Zoning Commission and the Zoning Board of Appeals.  He said that we have always captured names that go along with what’s being said.
Ms. Dean stated that her concern is that when she sees her name, she feels like she has to check and make sure that what is written is accurate.
Mr. Thier asked if anything has ever been wrong with the minutes, to which Ms. Dean responded that many times, with the former clerk, she felt that they weren’t really accurate, but it wasn’t worth getting that picky at a meeting over them.  She stated that if the minutes are going to provide a gist of what was said, she doesn’t think a name should be attached to it: “because then it becomes much more like a quote, and it’s not a quote, it’s not quite accurate”.

Mr. Thier stated that his feeling is that we are doing what all the other Boards/Commissions in Town are doing, and he is not sure he wants us to strike out with less information captured in our meeting minutes.

In response to Ms. Dean’s comments, Mr. Thier stated that we could have a disclaimer at the top saying that “Nothing printed is a direct quote”.  His feeling is that we have been doing our minutes successfully without a problem for as long as he has been on this Commission, which is about 15 years.  He indicated that he reads what he has said, and what other people have said, and has never seen anything that is incorrect.  He doesn’t recall ever making any corrections to the minutes.  But if there are any corrections, he suggested that we make them in advance of the meeting; if anyone finds a discrepancy they can e-mail the clerk so that she can check it against the audio recording and if it doesn’t correspond, she can correct it.  He reiterated his opinion that by making them more general, this Commission would be striking out with less information, and providing even more work for the clerk who then has to summarize everything.

Mr. McCahill indicated that the clerk often does summarize what was being said, but attaches a name to the statements and questions.  He explained that this helps the Town recognize who had a concern so that we can provide more information for that person.  He stated that oftentimes applicants rely on that kind of information as well, and it helps them to know who they need to provide more information for.
Ms. Dean stated again that she would be happy to bring in copies of other Towns’ meeting minutes and pass them out to the Commissioners so they can take them home and think about changing the current format.  She said that, “having run for office, and knowing how people go and grab things”; it creates an uncomfortable situation where she would have to take up time at a meeting, get the minutes corrected, and make the clerk feel bad.

Mr. Applefield asked if anyone has ever used meeting minutes against Ms. Dean in any of her campaigns.  To which, Ms. Dean answered no.  She stated that she took a fairly strong stance on the Fisher Meadows application, where she didn’t think we should be putting 200 parking spaces next to the lake in an outdoor recreation area.  She did not think that her statements were captured absolutely accurately.  She said that she doesn’t feel as though, historically, all of her positions on issues have been captured accurately.  She stated that you don’t really need to assign the issue to an individual.
Ms. Dean said that our minutes are created “almost like a transcript, but we’re not as accurate as a transcript, so it sort of creates the impression of a transcript, when it’s not”.

Mr. Thier mentioned again that we could put a disclaimer on our minutes.  Ms. Dean asked if it could read: “This is a summary, it’s paraphrased, it’s not accurate”.  She said that that would make her feel better.

Mr. Applfield stated that he doesn’t feel “chilled” by the minutes.  He said that he doesn’t feel as though having his name attached to his statements in any way makes him question what he’s said.  He stated that he has never felt uncomfortable asking something for fear that at some point a transcript would reflect “what a stupid question” that was.
Ms. Dean said that we should either make it a transcript or make it a summary.

Mr. Their stated that we could put up the audio recording as an MP3 file on the Town’s website if Ms. Dean feels that that is necessary.  To which Ms. Dean responded that she is not even advocating for that because “we are not looking to make more litigation”.

Mr. Usich stated that a disclaimer would be helpful for Ms. Dean’s concerns.

Mr. Thier stated that West Hartford televises their meetings, and people can watch that and record it from home, so it’s not that “we’re at one end of the spectrum in terms of transparency”.

Ms. Dean said that she is not talking about transparency; she actually has no problem with the verbatim statements that they make.  She only has a problem with writing them down as if they are verbatim statements.

In response to Mr. Applefield’s comments, Mr. McCahill reported that we haven’t yet provided a record for the case that is pending for trial now.  He said that in the past when the Town has been involved in law suits, we have to go forward and make verbatim transcripts for the court.  He clarified for Mr. Applefield that we do not present the minutes, but an actual transcript at that point.

Ms. Dean stated again that she can bring in examples of other Towns’ meeting minutes for next time, and the Commissioners could take them home and think about it.  She said that she thinks a disclaimer would be in order.

Mr. Breckinridge motioned to approve the minutes of the February 7, 2017 meeting, as submitted.  The motion, seconded by Mr. Applefield, received unanimous approval.
NEXT MEETING:  
The next regularly scheduled meeting is April 4, 2017.
There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 7:51 pm.

Respectfully submitted,
Sitara Gnanaguru, Clerk
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